FINAL MINUTES
Salem Parks and Recreation Commission

Minutes of Meeting
Date and Time:
Tuesday, February 19, 2019 at 6:45 P.M.
Meeting Location:
Dining Room, 401 Bridge St.
Members Present:
James Shea, Deb Amaral, Chris Burke
Members Absent:
Bob Callahan, Amy Everitt


Also Present:
Trish O’Brien

Clerk:
Kathleen Fitzgerald
First Item:  Election of Chairperson.  Chris Burke nominates Deb Amaral.  There was no discussion and passes unanimously.
Meeting Called to Order
Deb Amaral calls the meeting to order at 6:50 P.M. 

New Business
Approval of Minutes of the meeting on December 18, 2018.   James Shea moves to approve, seconded by Chris Burke and unanimously passes.
First on the Agenda:

Craig Lund –  Requesting use of the gazebo on the Common for his wedding on September 7, 2019 for approximately 250 people.  There will be a Master of Ceremony and a small amplification system with some students from Berklee College playing violins.
Trish questioned application which said 200 people and stated this will be a trial as we hae never had this large of a group before.

Deb Amaral advised that there could be no trucks on the grass and Mr. Lund acknowledged that.
James Shea motions to approve the event, seconded by Chris Burke and passes unanimously.

Next:

Dan Shuman/Kurt Mann – The Witches Cup – The event will take place on July 11, 2019 from 5:30 P.M. – 10:30 P.M. on the roads surrounding the Common.

Chris Burke inquired why this event did not happen last year and Dan advised that they just couldn’t pull it off.  Dan said there would be team tents and a beer tent.  Deb Amaral stated that he would have to go to Licensing and Dan acknowledged this.
Chris Burke motions to approve the event, seconded by James Shea and passes unanimously.
Next:
Greg Winter/Mark Mesh – Winter Island Music Festival – This is planned for Summer 2019 in conjunction with Berklee College School of Music.  The potential dates planned are June 29, July 27, August 10 and August 31 with the possibility of a fifth night on September 21.  The proposed concerts would be on Saturday evenings from 6:00 P.M. to approximately 8:15 P.M.  Their goal is to do a two tier concert.  The first part would be with Berklee students and the second part would be a national act.
The money raised would be used to save the existing buildings at Winter Island to the extent possible.  Mark stated this would be a partnership with the City.  Trish O’Brien advised that would have to be in the future and would have to be formalized through an RFP.  She stated that the Summer series would be experimental.

Deb Amaral asked how this would affect camping at Winter Island and Trish O’Brien advised that they would enjoy the concerts and would not have to buy tickets.  Deb also asked if people had a pass on their car if they could enjoy the concerts without having to pay for a seat and was advised that there would be an area where people could put down blankets and also VIP seating for up to 100.  Mark Mesh advised that there would be food trucks next to the building.
Deb Amaral asked if there would be a lot of bussing and Greg Winter stated they would encourage people to use the MBTA and then be shuttled to the site.  A discussion ensued about parking and the number of spaces being requested.  Greg Winter advised that they were flexible on parking but needed a certain percentage for elderly and handicapped.
Cindy Jerzowitz, 17 Bayview Avenue questioned the noise because of these concerts and expressed concern about parking.  Greg Winter said these were legitimate concerns and said there would only be four buses and were flexible on when the concerts end.  Cindy stated that she was concerned that cars would be parking all over the neighborhood and crowds would be a concern.  Greg advised that they would have police details and would not allow people to park unless they had VIP tickets.  He said they would be very vigilant because they wanted this to work.
Trish O’Brien advised that they picked the above dates so that they did not interfere with other large events
Councilman McCarthy, 148 Bayview Avenue – Made the suggestion that they not allow walk-ins.  Deb Amaral asked what about residents in his Ward who wanted to walk in.  James Shea stated that he thought it would be advantageous for people in the neighborhood to walk down and Greg suggested that the ideal scenario would be to let neighbors in for free.  Greg Winter said cars would be checked at the gate and only so many cars would be allowed in.  He also stated that an idea came up to use the Plummer School for parking and Deb Amaral advised that there was not a lot of parking except on the grass and that probably was not an option.
Greg Winter stated that all posters could say that parking was limited and walk-ins discouraged so please park at the MBTA station.

Andy Lyll, 40 Columbus Avenue -- Suggested the Bentley School could be an alternative for parking.

Chris Burke suggested Ft. Lee for additional parking and advised he was in favor of approving these events but they would have to work with the Police Department and Park & Rec to develop a plan.  James Shea stated he thought it was a good project since they were willing to commit a lot of money to the Police Department to control parking and would be in favor of trying it and if it doesn’t work we wouldn’t do it again.

Jenna Ide – Asked if fencing would stay up all summer and Greg Winter advised it would only be up for concert.  She also asked about mud and rain and asked if grass would be replanted at the end of the season.  Mark advised that if it rained, concert would be at the Salem State University hockey ring and that they have spoken with the City abut liming and aerating.
Deb Amaral asked if money raised from the concerts came back to the Winter Island and was advised by Trish O’Brien that this summer series would be a test and if it worked out a RFP would go out so a percentage would come back to fund repurposing of hangar in the barracks building.
James Shea motions to approve, seconded by Chris Burke and passes unanimously.
Elizabeth Peterson, Witch House Update – Advised that it has been rough couple of years due to construction.  Despite the challenges they are doing alright and the Village at Forest River will be more aesthetically appealing and more welcoming and stated we can look forward to a busy season.  She is hoping to reinstitute the Spice Festival and our community days open free where donations will be accepted.  She is also interested in implementing programs taking young students in the area and researching tribal sites connecting the community.
TO advised the Board that Elizabeth should be complimented as she did an amazing job and the fact that she was willing to stay open and was very cooperative made for smoothing running.

JS said he would like to add that the job Elizabeth has done at the Witch House has been outstanding and that the City has a great employee.

Elizabeth advised all events at the Witch House would be kept in place as last year and her only concern was that she would like to initiate signage which needs to be repaired or replaced and that she would get some quotes.

JS asked what sign Elizabeth was talking about.  Elizabeth stated she was talking about the main Witch House sign.
TO said she would like to talk to Patty in Planning on the historical side and stated that we could bring in different designs.

Elizabeth spoke about the Village and the fact that the way our coastal situation is changing we have already lost two structures because the flooring is being swallowed up.  She spoke about making the Village an educational tool to make it engaging and not just a history lesson.

Paul Lever – Olde Sale Green Update – Paul advised they had a pretty rough end of season because of all the rain and that in August there was so much humidity that it kept people away and then it got cold very quickly,  He stated that they were probably going to be down around 505 but was hoping to have a good Spring.  He advised that the cart path was going to be a huge project and that they have been prepping the areas.  He stated that last Fall was the first time they couldn’t let golf carts out because of the mud and the fact that the carts were getting destroyed.
TO advised that they were looking at two paving companies to come out and were talking with people at Tedesco Country Club in Swampscott to see out they spec’d it out.  Exact numbers were needed for linear feet for dense grade.  She advised that random testing would be done and that extra money had been budgeted to cover a lot of that.  Basically, we want to do as much research as possible to avoid the contractor from saying we didn’t allow enough money.
JS asked how we get to that point and Paul said there is different terrains and we don’t know what we are going to hit.

JS asked how deep we had to go and how much are we going to pay an engineer to go out and drill holes.  Paul stated he believed we could come up with an amount for base materials.  JS asked why we can’t write a spec to say contractor will be responsible for any base we need.  Paul said he was afraid they would skimp and that every hole is different and that they wouldn’t know until they dug and it was figuring out as you go.  Paul said they were going to bid one linear foot and going to average it.  JS asked when it was going out to bide and Paul said hopefully soon.  TO said they held us up trying to bring in engineering.  Paul advised he had met with one paving company last week and spoke with another person who said when they do golf courses they estimate high on base materials.  TO state the tricky part is making sure they are exact so we only go out to bid once.
CB stated that at the opening of the golf course it would be nice to develop new landscaping and to have new trees planted at the base. He said tree by tree should not be replaced, but a landscaping plan should be developed.  He also suggested having a picnic area there.  Paul stated that it would be nice to have signage as people don’t even know that the golf course is there.

Willows Parking Update – Jenna Ide, Director of Capital Projects spoke about the Willows parking area which is severely eroded and the impact to the trees.  She stated they are doing a plan to look at the hill area and parking area and doing an entire tree survey .  She stated there were limited design funds.  She said they have had meetings and will have more meeting.  She asked for the Board’s feedback on designs and help as they look at funding sources.  She sated there were a lot of grant opportunities which we could take advantage of.  She stated they would come back to get more formal approval and would come back to present the larger plan when it was pulled together.

JS asked if there was a budget number on all this and Jenna stated yes.  JS asked what is was and Jenna advised for design construction it was around $1,000,000.00 and when you add engineering it was around $1,500,000.00.  She said they tried to think of everything on the cost estimate and added in extras and there was a lot of flexibility.
Jason Bobowski and Nick Betts spoke about the Willows Update --  They stated that they have gone through existing condition analysis, etc. and have done an assessment on all of that.  They had an arborist do a tree assessment and stated the age of the existing trees are fairly old. They discussed the loss of top soil and the fact that the soil appears to be going right into the ocean and because of this a lot of trees have been lost.  Jason stated that the hill side was completely eroded.

They spoke about Restaurant Row and were looking at ways to connect safe crossing for pedestrians, parking and drop-offs.  One of the things they were looking at was having a consistent width for Restaurant Row.  There is a huge curb-cut.  They looked at where people were supposed to park and where they actually parked.  They suggested turning Restaurant Row into a tree lined street. They are also looking at two drop off options before going to thee pier.  The new design could accommodate 133 spaces instead of the existing 150 spaces.  He said there would be less parking, but it would be more efficient.  Jenna stated that no decisions on parking have been made, just talking about how it could be structured.
Jenna advised that they have had meeting with stakeholders and that they main issue concerns maintenance and parking enforcement.  Another point raised at the meetings was structure vs. no structure.
There was discussion about Yacht Club parking and if that was going away.  Jenna advised they were looking at what they could find regarding information but have not found deeds or documentation.  JS advised it was never deeded to them and that there was nothing official.  JS advised the reason they got parking was because the early morning boaters would come and take all the parking spaces because the meters were the cheapest in the City.  He also advised that he thought free parking should be provided for Salem residents and for the elderly and that with a lot of concerts in the summer, handicap parking is needed. CB suggested designating one parking lot for Salem residents.
JS asked if the tennis courts would be improved and Jason advised that there would be some work done in front of the tennis courts.  JS stated that people drive around the tennis and basketball courts and park there.  Jason said controlling that would be part of the enforcement.  JS asked if we could double the amount of the meters  and that enforcement of the parking situation and meters could sustain the park forever.

DA said she really liked the idea that you could park at Ft. Lee for free and walk, but that it was going to take a lot of education o have people not park on the hill.  She also stated that she thought people forget about the playground and gaga pit.
Bill Griset, 154 Fort Avenue – He stated he was really concerned about the dirt and dust while trees were being planted and that planting 94 trees and obstructing the view of the ocean is massive overkill.  He stated his concern about making the park inaccessible to families and wanted to make it reasonable for families to park.

Cindy Jerzowitz, 17 Bayview Avenue – She said she thought the plans were great and what was talked about doing to the park and taking care of the green spaces.
Jenna advised that they were going to trunk out cost and submit an application to CPA and through the city bond to see I they could get a portion dome and then continue design portion.  She advised that they would not have funding until July and that construction would probably start in the Spring of next year.

Andy Lyll, 40 Columbus Avenue  --  He asked if they could put sea grass in instead of big trees so as not to block the ocean view and stated maintenance of trees and replacing dead ones would cost more than replacing sea grass.

Councilman McCarthy – Wanted to thank all of the neighbors for getting involved.

New Business:  Park grant reserved for Gallows Hill in the amount of $400,000.00 and needs signature of the Board.  Money will come in after July 1st.  There will be a park design working group for Gallows.  If anyone wants to serve on the Committee, please let TO know.  There is a need to upgrade the baseball field, etc.  JS stated that he has heard from a couple of people about the baseball field at Gallows Hill and thought it was time to get a nice baseball field.  TO advised that there have been public meetings about this, and she is in conversations with the high school and the need to redesign the field and that there is a lot of discussion about putting in a baseball field at Palmer Cove.
Trish O’Brien Re-appointment Confirmation:

James Shea motions to approve, Chris Burke second and passes unanimously.

New Zagster Bike Location at Winter Island – This will be behind the gate house.

CPA Updates – There are a lot of projects. Bertram Field, Gallows Hill and Salem High School tennis courts.

JS what is the priority.

TO Bertram Field will be a request for a bond for locker rooms, bathrooms, etc.  Forest River will be for bathrooms.

DA asked where we were with the pool at Forest River and recommended that someone go look at what DCR is doing.  She stated that building pools of depth for lap pools is diminishing.
TO asked what DCR pool and DA stated she would find out what they are doing in Everett and stated that most DCR pools do not have deep ends.  TO stated she would talk with Jenna Ide, but thought they would address some of those issues.  DA stated that a splash pool was imperative. And that sewers wre expensive and difficult.  JS stated $6,000,000.00 was in the budget and TO advised that it was but was sure it would have to be bonded.

Next meeting – Tuesday, March 19, 2019.

A motion to adjourn is made by James Shea, seconded by Chris Burke and unanimously passes.

The meeting ended at 9:50 P.M.

Respectfully Submitted, 
Kathleen Fitzgerald, Clerk
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